
A Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between Washtenaw County and City of Ann 
Arbor commencing on September 27, 2024 and continuing in perpetuity during the 

levying, collection, and distribution of any portion of Mental Health and Public Safety 
Millage (MHPS Millage), the Roads Millage, or any additional millages that are remitted 
to the City of Ann Arbor on behalf of the Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners. 

Background

The Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners placed the MHPS Millage on the 
November 2017 ballot in the amount of 1.000 mill and the voters of Washtenaw County 
voted to support the millage.

The Roads Millage was placed before voters in 2016 in the amount of 0.5000 mills and 
the voters of Washtenaw County voted to support the millage; the millage was 
subsequently renewed in 2020 and 2024.

Declarations

The Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners has determined that it is in the best 
interest of the residents and taxpayers of the County to have detailed plans and reports 
of all millage dollars.

Expectations

Washtenaw County will continue to levy the fully authorized amount of the millage, 
subject to Headlee rollbacks and other limitations, for the duration of the current millage 
levy. Washtenaw County will publish the plans and reports described below on the 
County’s Open Book webpage. 

All Millages

City of Ann Arbor will make their plan and budget available on their website when it is 
made available to Washtenaw County.

Mental Health and Public Safety Millage and any future millages

City of Ann Arbor will prepare and publish a plan and budget for the upcoming calendar 
year which, at a minimum, include both a narrative of the programs and projects to be 
supported, and a line-item budget of the expected costs of the planned programs and 
projects. This plan will describe the use of all funds expected to be collected with the 
December tax bill, as well as any use of millage fund balance, for use during the 
following calendar year. The use of millage funds should be described separately from 
other funding sources. This plan will be made available to Washtenaw County no later 
than December 31 each year.

City of Ann Arbor will prepare and publish a report on the use of millage funds used 
during the prior calendar year which addresses the outcomes of the programs and 
projects included in the plan for that year, as well as the actual uses of funds on a line-
item basis. Millage funds should be reported separately from other funding sources. 



This report will be publicly available and shared with Washtenaw County no later than 
June 30 following the calendar year addressed in the plan.

Where possible, City of Ann Arbor will include signage for projects funded with millage 
proceeds containing the County seal and stating, “Project funded by Residents of 
Washtenaw County.” Any signage using the County Seal must be approved by 
Washtenaw County prior to production and usage, in conformity with County policies 
and procedures.

Roads and Non-Motorized Millage

City of Ann Arbor will prepare and publish a Four-Year plan and budget which address,
at a minimum, the following points: the amount of millage funds expected to be collected 
and available to the organization; the specific segments of road, street, or trail to be 
improved; the type of work to be performed on each segment; the amount of millage 
funds to be spent on each segment; and the total cost expected for work on each 
segment; when the segment is planned to be improved; and which segments will 
include non-motorized components and the nature of those non-motorized components. 
The Four-Year Plan and Budget should be organized by calendar year and should 
ideally be available before the vote of the public on the millage question, but no later 
than December 31 of the year prior to the start of the time period addressed in the plan. 
Organizations which have cause to change their plans should prepare and publish an 
updated version of the Four-Year Plan and Budget which describes the changes to the 
plan and the reason for the changes no later than December 31 prior to the year in 
which work is to occur. 

City of Ann Arbor will prepare and publish a report on the use of millage funds used 
during the prior calendar year which addresses the outcomes of the programs and 
projects included in the plan for that year, as well as the actual uses of funds on a line-
item basis. Millage funds should be reported separately from other funding sources. 
This report will be publicly available and shared with Washtenaw County no later than 
June 30 following the calendar year addressed in the plan. 

Projects that are funded with proceeds from the Roads and Non-Motorized Millage shall 
have signage containing the County seal stating, “Project funded by Residents of 
Washtenaw County.” Signage must be visible in all traffic directions.



Contact

Contact regarding this MOU, including providing reports required within this MOU, shall 
be with the following individuals until and unless notice is provided that another 
individual is assuming responsibility for contact regarding this MOU: 

Washtenaw County City of Ann Arbor

Brady Peck Milton Dohoney
Director of Operations City Administrator
peckb@washtenaw.org mdohoney@a2gov.org

Renewal

The Board of Commissioners, at their discretion, may utilize an organization’s level of 
compliance with this MOU when determining whether to place a renewal and restoration 
millage on a future ballot.

The Board of Commissioners has sole authority to place countywide ballot questions 
before voters; nothing in this MOU will reduce, remove, or subrogate that authority.

____________________________ __________________________
Gregory Dill Date Milton Dohoney Date
County Administrator City Administrator
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City Council12/16/2024 3

Resolution to Approve a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between the City of Ann Arbor and
Washtenaw County for Planning and Reporting of County Authorized Millages
On May 1, 2024, the Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners unanimously adopted a resolution
that established expectations regarding the planning and reporting of organizations that are
responsible for administering Washtenaw County authorized millage funds and directed County
Administration to pursue Memorandums of Understanding (MOU) with each organization regarding
those expectations.

The City of Ann Arbor receives an allocation of funding from the Washtenaw County Roads and Non-
Motorized  Millage (Approx $1,852,000.00 annually)(the “Road Millage”) and the Mental Health and
Public Safety Millage (Approx. $3,200,000.00 annually) (the “Mental Health and Public Safety
Millage”). The Road Millage funds are used to supplement the City’s own road millage, used to
resurface and reconstruct city streets. The County Mental Health and Public Safety Millage rebate
funds are allocated based on City Council adopted resolution, #R-24-396. The funding is allocated as
follows:

· 40% to support/create an Unarmed Response Program

· 40% to fund supportive services for residents of the Ann Arbor Housing Commission
properties

· 20% to improved bicycle and pedestrian safety

The MOU intends to increase accountability and transparency related to the levied millage revenue
by requiring the City to prepare and publish a four-year plan for use of the Road Millage revenue and
a 1-year plan for the Mental Health and Public Safety Millage revenue, as well as an annual report for
each levy. In addition, any projects funded by the Road Millage requires that signage be posted
identify the project as millage funded. The MOU will apply to any additional millages that are remitted
to the City from the County in the future as well.

City of Ann Arbor Printed on 1/2/2025Page 1 of 2

powered by Legistar™

http://www.legistar.com/


File #: 24-2059, Version: 3

Prepared by: Marti Praschan, Chief Financial Officer
Reviewed by: Michelle Landis, Senior Assistant City Attorney
Approved by: Milton Dohoney Jr., City Administrator

Whereas, The City of Ann Arbor receives an annual allocation of the Washtenaw County Roads and
Non-Motorized Millage and the Mental Health and Public Safety Millage;

Whereas, On May 1, 2024, the Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners unanimously adopted a
resolution that established expectations regarding the planning and reporting of those millages; and

Whereas, The Washtenaw County Board of Commissioners directed that County Administration
pursue a Memorandum of Understanding with the recipients of those millage funds;

RESOLVED, That City Council approve the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Ann
Arbor and Washtenaw County requiring planning and budgeting reporting of County millage funds
distributed to the City;

RESOLVED, That the Mayor and City Clerk be authorized and directed to execute the Memorandum
of Understanding after approval as to substance by the City Administrator and as to form by the City
Attorney; and

RESOLVED, That the City Administrator be authorized to take any necessary action to implement this
resolution.

City of Ann Arbor Printed on 1/2/2025Page 2 of 2

powered by Legistar™

http://www.legistar.com/















